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About bloody time!
Welcome back to the Switzer Super Report for 2014. As I look into my crystal ball for 2014, I see only
good things! Finally things are getting back to normal, US economic growth is well on the recovery
path, the US dollar is getting stronger and markets will rise.
In our report today, not only do you get to read about my predictions for the year ahead, but James
Dunn also looks at the big themes for 2014. Companies that report in US dollars, like BHP, RIO, CSL
and Woodside, look set to benefit from a stronger greenback. Also today, Tony Featherstone looks at
the resources sector and favours 'blue chip' producers such as BHP. For the risk taker, he makes a
contrarian call on Newcrest.
But the thing I'm sure most of you will be most excited about is our portfolio results for 2013 by Paul
Rickard. Our income portfolio returned 24.36% and the growth-oriented portfolio 27.55%, beating the
accumulation index by 4.2% and 7.3% respectively. That's something we're pretty proud of.
Sincerely,

Peter Switzer
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Stocks will rise in 2014
by Peter Switzer
This is my early call for all investors – 2014 will be the
year of living normally! Stocks will rise – that’s
normal. House prices will rise – and yes that’s
normal. Interest rates will start rising around the
world, and maybe here too, and we will see more
volatility on stock markets. Yep, this is what a more
normal world, now five years away from the GFC,
usually looks like and it’s about bloody time!

On volatility, the USA did not have one pullback
bigger than 7%, which is historically small. However, I
expect some bigger ones this year as an improving
US economy will get some investors worried about
rising bond yields. That said, I expect the ongoing
strength of the USA and global economies to keep
pushing stock prices higher.
Why I am positive about 2014

Of course, it’s a new normal as central banks are still
pumping money into their economies, but these
economies – from USA to Japan, to even Europe’s
basket case economies, Spain and Italy – are starting
to grow.
The law of averages
Growth is normal and it underpins company profits
and then stock prices. That’s why we expect shares
to rise in about seven out of 10 years, with a total
return around 10% per annum on average. And “on
average” is the important point. To make that 10%
number, there can be two or three bad years, and
then maybe three or four great years for stocks, along
with some OK ones.
The USA had a great one last year with the Dow up
about 30% – total return – while we had a good one
with the S&P/ASX 200 up 15% without dividends and
20% with dividends. So, I guess it was a great year.
I expect the Yanks will have an OK year – mid-term
election years aren’t historically great. Also, after US
markets do 25% or more in one year, the next tends
to be a 10% or so result.
For Australia, I am looking to see 6,000 on the
S&P/ASX 200, which means a 650-point gain and
that would mean a 12% rise plus 5% for dividends.
So, if we gross up, I guess we’ve got another great
one ahead.

• Brian Belski, the chief investment strategist at BMO
Capital Markets in the USA, thinks we are into a
15-20 year bull market and so my expectations for
another good year actually looks rather wimpy.
• But there will be volatility, with S&P Capital IQ
showing that after a huge year like 2013, the next can
be positive, but it can provide anxious moments. In
fact, since 1945, the S&P 500 has registered 21
annual gains of more than 20% and the average
market rise in the ensuing year was 10%. The
chances of a rise after a big year, is 78% and that’s
pretty good odds considering the improving global
economy and the easy money around right now. By
the way, the pullbacks in following years, after a
boomer, range from 6% to 19.3%, and that’s why I
say you should expect volatility in 2014.
• Given I expect stocks to rise over the year and that
volatility is highly likely, then pullbacks or corrections
– drops of 10% plus – will be buying opportunities.
• Locally, low interest rates, the falling Aussie dollar,
a new government, rising confidence and even rising
retail sales that have been helped by higher house
prices, should help a stock market that has not
passed its old high of around 6800. And even if we
peel it back to 6300 for the excessive capital raisings
post-GFC, we are still a long way from the old high
watermark for the market. Historically, a market
passes the old highest close before crashing into a
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bear market, and that’s worth remembering.
My worries
There is plenty of more good stuff I could throw at you
to build my case, like a surge in new manufacturing
orders in the USA and a big drop in the jobless rate in
a place like Spain (Ole!), but what am I worried
about?
Things like rising interest rates in the USA, profit
slowdowns, debt-ceiling issues in Washington and
war in the Middle East, but they are lower order
concerns. The one big question mark is China, and I
will be looking into that to test the warning from
George Soros about the world’s second biggest
economy. Soros can talk his own investment book
and so his observations could be made to help his
moneymaking strategy, which could be to short
China.
My survey of experts I respect makes me comfortable
that China won’t KO my bullish expectations for 2014
(see James Dunn’s analysis below) but I won’t be
complacent on the subject. It will be a key research
topic for the newsletter.
For those worried about Dr Marc Faber’s (Dr Doom!)
forecast for a 20% plus correction this year, you have
to remember he has been negative for years and has
been wrong. He will be right one day, and a crashing
correction could come this year, but I doubt it.
Anyway, if it did happen, I would be a buyer of the
stocks I want to hold for the long-term.
Finally, I have serious doubts about the Belski call of
a 15-20 year secular bull market but isn’t it a really
nice thought! However, I am happy to take one
trading year at a time and the current one looks like a
nice one to be in.
I look forward to helping you with your investments
over the year.
Important: This content has been prepared without
taking account of the objectives, financial situation or
needs of any particular individual. It does not
constitute formal advice. Consider the
appropriateness of the information in regards to your
circumstances.
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Portfolios end year on a high!
by Paul Rickard
Our Switzer portfolios ended the year on a high, and
in the month of December, extended their relative
outperformance to the benchmark indices.
For 2013, the income oriented portfolio returned
24.36% and the growth oriented portfolio 27.55%
(see tables at the end). Compared to the benchmark
S&P/ASX 200 Accumulation Index (which adds back
income from dividends), the income portfolio has
outperformed by 4.2% and the growth-oriented
portfolio has outperformed by 7.3%.

Late rally sees market end higher in December
After a shaky start to the month, a late rally saw the
market put on 0.6% in December – taking the year’s
gain to 15.1%. In the main, the yield sectors took a
breather, with financials losing 1.0% during the
month, and property trusts, where takeover activity
impacted a couple of the majors, down 3.1%.
Telecommunications (with Telstra) was the exception
– up by 4.3%.
While the final quarter saw a swing back to the
cyclical sectors, the major yield sectors led the
market in 2013 – with financials up 28.1%,
telecommunications up 21.8% and consumer staples
up 12.9%. Consumer discretionary, which includes
companies as diverse at 21st Century Fox, Crown
and JB Hi-Fi, was the best performing sector at
36.3%. The materials sector was the only sector in
the red at -3.7%.

Income portfolio
The construction rules for the income-oriented
portfolio are set out here. The portfolio is overweight
in the financials, consumer staples and telco sectors,
and underweight in the materials sector. It contains
no consumer discretionary or property trust stocks,
and is broadly index weight in the energy, health care
and industrial sectors.
Over the course of 2013, the portfolio exceeded is
targeted income return by generating a dividend yield
of 5.55%, which was franked to 96.3%.
Details of the portfolio and its performance are listed
RQSDJH.

04

Growth-oriented portfolio
The construction rules for the growth-oriented
portfolio are set out here. The portfolio is overweight
stocks in the materials, energy and healthcare
sectors, underweight financials and consumer
staples, and broadly index weight the other sectors. It
has benefited from some stock biases, particularly an
overweight position in NAB, and the selection of
Crown, Brambles and Toll.
At the end of October we reduced some of these
stock biases by:
• Selling the BOQ holding (up 64% this calendar
year), and re-invested these funds into
Commonwealth Bank;
• Selling 25% of the NAB holding – and reinvesting
these funds into Westpac shares.
The portfolio’s performance is detailed RQSDJH
Portfolios for 2014
Next week, we will publish our income portfolio for
2014, and the following Monday, our growth-oriented
portfolio. These will build on our 2013 portfolios – with
some minor tweaks as we reweight the sectors and
stocks, and take into account our expectations about
relative stock value.
Important: This content has been prepared without
taking account of the objectives, financial situation or
needs of any particular individual. It does not
constitute formal advice. Consider the
appropriateness of the information in regards to your
circumstances.
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Buy big global companies in the year of the
greenback
by James Dunn
In 2014, investors should see global economic growth
picking up, but with a slightly different focus to recent
years, in that the developed-world economies will be
leading the way. The International Monetary Fund
(IMF) expects global economic growth to rise to 3.6%
in 2014, from 2.9% in 2013, and to move to 4% plus
in 2015.
While China remains an important bulwark of this
growth, the big stories for 2014 are likely to be the
greater contribution to global growth coming from the
US, and the strengthening of the US dollar. On a
macro-economic level, investors are hoping to see
synchronised global economic growth – across the
US, China, Japan and Europe – for the first time
since 2010. This is certainly possible, but Europe
remains the weak link in the argument.
The middle kingdom
Taking China first, the world’s second-largest
economy is expected to post a final growth figure for
2013 of 7.6%, which would exceed Beijing’s target of
7.5%, but would represent a decline from 7.7% in
2012. As at the third quarter of 2013, China looked to
be on track to beat 2012?s performance, with growth
running at an annual rate of 7.8%, as government
investment in rail and subway construction, as well as
tax and other business incentives, boosted growth.
But the Chinese economy lost momentum in the
fourth quarter, with manufacturing growth slowing in
December for the first time in six months.

The year of the greenback
The bigger story on the economic growth front is the
US, which surged into 2014 with plenty of
momentum. For the second half of 2013, the
American economy grew at an annual rate of 4.1% –
much stronger than the previous reading of 3.6% – as
consumer spending and business investment
strengthened. US manufacturing is recovering, US
consumers and companies have repaired their
balance sheets, and the cheap energy revolution
brought by shale oil and gas could potentially boost
the recovery even further. The US is the wildcard for
2014: its performance could boost the global
economic growth rate significantly higher than the
3.6% the IMF expects.
The improving US economy was the major reason the
US Federal Reserve was able to announce last
month the beginning of the “tapering” of its
bond-buying program, from $US85 billion a month to
US$75 billion a month. Tapering is not tightening:
under its new head, Janet Yellen, the Fed is still
applying plenty of stimulus, until the US economic
recovery gains further traction, and US interest rates
remain at record lows. However, the gradual
unwinding of the Fed’s stimulus program has clearly
begun, ushering in the “year of the greenback.”
AUD vs USD

While no economic target has been announced for
2014, many economists predict Beijing will set a
similar growth rate of 7.6%. That is a long way from
the double-digit growth rates that were the norm until
recently, but is, in fact, consistent with how Beijing
wants to transform its economy from an investmentand export-driven economy to a western-style
services- and consumption-driven economy.
Source: Yahoo
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Expectations of this recovery have well and truly
taken the wind from the sails of the A$. From a high
of US$1.05 in January, the A$ ended 2013 at 89.36
cents. This has major implications for the companies
whose earnings are boosted by a falling A$. The
prime beneficiaries are those companies that actually
report their financial results in US$, including BHP
Billiton, Rio Tinto, Fortescue Metals Group, QBE
Insurance, CSL, Woodside Petroleum, 21st Century
Fox, News Corporation, Oil Search, Brambles,
Computershare, James Hardie and ResMed. A
weaker A$ helps boost their earnings.
Companies with significant percentages of their
revenue coming from overseas also benefiting from a
lower A$. (In this context, it is not only the US$ that
matters: last week, for example, the British pound hit
a more than four-year high against the A$ – up to
$1.86, compared to $1.45 in April – on the back of an
improving UK economy.) Companies in this boat
include Amcor, CSR, Cochlear, Treasury Wine
Estates, Sims Metal Management, Westfield Group,
Sonic Healthcare, Henderson Group, Ansell, Adelaide
Brighton, GWA, Navitas, Bega Cheese, Incitec Pivot
and Orica.
Of course, the actual performance of the company
will always matter more than the currency impact on
the earnings. But absent any stock-specific disasters
– for example, QBE’s massive earnings downgrade
in December or Treasury Wine Estates’ $160 million
in write-downs in 2013 on excess US wine inventory
– a lower A$ is a factor that should help these
companies.
Commodity comedown
For the resources companies, commodity prices are
always more important than the exchange rate. For
example, iron ore accounts for all of Fortescue
Metals’ earnings, and 90% of Rio Tinto’s earnings at
present. A favourable exchange rate does not mean
much to Fortescue and Rio if a Chinese slowdown
were to send iron ore falling below US$100 a tonne.
That is where the Chinese economic growth story is
so important to the big miners: iron ore is trading at
$US134 a tonne, which is still elevated by many
analysts’ reckoning. Lower growth in China would

bring this price down: Goldman Sachs, for example,
expects increased iron ore supply to cut the price to
US$90 a tonne in 2014. Both BHP and Rio Tinto are
still considered reasonably cheap – if the iron ore
price holds up – but each has big negatives in
aluminium and coal.
In oil and gas, Woodside, one of the world’s top LNG
producers, looks increasingly likely to have the
‘overhang’ of Royal Dutch Shell’s 23.1% stake in
the company removed. The near-quarter stake has
weighed on Woodside’s share price for three years,
but Shell is reported to be looking to sell up to $US30
billion ($34 billion) of non-core assets – of which the
Woodside stake is definitely one.
The local picture
At home, Australian investors can expect reasonably
strong economic growth in 2014, with the current
consensus for economic growth, at about 2.5%,
looking if anything likely to be revised upward.
CommSec, for example, has lifted its forecast range
to 2.75%–3.25%. Consumer and business confidence
is on the rise, and the Reserve Bank of Australia
(RBA) has room to cut rates further if it decides the
economy needs further assistance.
The Australian stock market (the S&P/ASX 200
Index) was up 15.1% in 2013, but in reality, the big
four banks and Telstra generated 80% of the rise in
the market. And that is likely to continue in 2014.
The big four banks face some stiff headwinds in
2014, notably high valuations, imminent regulation,
the government’s financial services inquiry (Murray
Review) and concerns over potential rises in bad and
doubtful debts. The Murray Review holds some
concerns for the Big Four, as it is likely to look at the
supposed advantage they have in the $1.3 trillion
mortgage market, because they have to put less
capital aside to back home loans than their
competitors.
But the bottom line for local investors is that the Big
Four posted a combined 9.5% lift in cash earnings in
FY13, and none is expected to show a fall in profit
this year, particularly as credit demand improves. The
banks are still generating growth, and asset quality is
improving. Despite the lofty bank valuations, earnings
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risk is low, unless you expect a slump in house
prices, and the bank stocks still offer a 5.5% to 6%
fully-franked yield – which investors will continue to
support. More specifically, CBA has the best-in-class
profit growth and lower risk profile that justifies a
premium to its peers, while NAB has the potential
upside from the sale of its UK operations.
The other main pillar of the Australian market, Telstra,
has to re-negotiate its $11.2 billion deal with the NBN
for the use of its copper network – but the market
expects both the company’s profit and dividend to
grow this year, and the grossed-up yield of 8.1%
provides a case for buying the stock on its own.
Elsewhere, improving consumer confidence can be
expected to flow into stronger consumer spending in
Australia, which should benefit the consumer
discretionary stocks: many of these stocks did very
well in 2013, but companies such as Super Retail,
Kathmandu, JB Hi-Fi and Specialty Fashion should all
continue to benefit from an improving economy – as
well as a nice kicker from the expected lower $A,
which should lessen the attractiveness of shopping
internationally online, in addition to boosting inbound
tourism.
Important: This content has been prepared without
taking account of the objectives, financial situation or
needs of any particular individual. It does not
constitute formal advice. Consider the
appropriateness of the information in regards to your
circumstances.
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Opportunities in resource stocks in 2014
by Tony Featherstone
The resources sector is at a crossroads in 2014. After
three years of underperformance, metal prices need
to snap their downtrend and prove the commodity
supercycle is far from over. If they do, resource
stocks could be the buy of the decade for long-term
investors.
The bear argument
Pessimists argue commodity prices are in a
multi-year downtrend, after outperforming
developed-market equities in the previous decade.
Not unlike tech stocks at the turn of the century, it will
take many years to unwind a once-in-a-generation
commodity price boom.
As the fuse that lit the boom, China, continues to
transition from an investment-led to a
consumption-led economy, metals demand will slow,
driving commodity prices lower. The rebalancing of
China’s economy could be this decade’s defining
investment trend, as lower infrastructure investment
reduces demand for steel, copper and other key bulk
and base metals.
The other challenge is identifying a catalyst to re-rate
commodity prices and resource stocks in 2014. The
global economic recovery remains patchy and prone
to shock, and significant new commodity supply will
come on stream in the next few years.
The US Federal Reserve’s decision in December to
taper its asset-purchase program by US$10 billion a
month, and its dovish guidance on the outlook for
interest rates, confirms the US economy is gradually
recovering, but still requires significant stimulus for
any improvement to be self-sustaining.

in particular, has a challenging outlook given waning
expectations of higher inflation (gold is seen as a
hedge against rising inflation).
The bull argument
In contrast, resource bulls argue lower commodity
prices and the belting of resource stocks in 2013
have already factored in the above scenario – and
then some. Iron ore is a case in point: market
expectations were for an iron ore price around US$90
a tonne, yet it has stubbornly remained above
US$130.
Iron ore stocks, such as Fortescue Metals Group and
BC Iron, rallied from their 2013 lows, as the market
realised it had been too bearish on iron-ore prices.
Fortescue has a one-year total shareholder return of
27%; the impressive mid-cap producer, BC Iron, is up
58%.
The bulls’ other key argument is predictions of vast
increases in commodity supplies because of the
resources investment boom in the previous decade.
But they have been overstated. Lower commodity
prices have led to rapid deferrals, cutbacks or
cancellations of several key mining projects in
Australia and abroad, meaning lower-than-expected
new minerals supply in the next few years.
Moreover, a slightly lower Australian dollar in 2014
will give an earnings boost to BHP Billiton, Rio Tinto
and other large minerals exporters, although
expectations of a weaker dollar probably have been
factored into share prices.

Another year or two of subdued global economic
growth and benign inflation is hardly the setting for a
significant commodity price recovery this year. Gold,
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BHP Billiton (BHP)

Moreover, it is hard to believe such an incredible
mining boom can be resolved by three years of
commodity price underperformance, before the sector
recovers. What is more likely is modest,
more-sustainable growth in the resources sector this
decade, with gains from volume, rather than price
growth, making high-quality resource producers a
solid, rather than spectacular, investment in 2014.

Source: Yahoo

Self managed super funds that still want to add
resource exposure to portfolios, need to decide
between buying commodities, a basket of resource
stocks, or individual companies.

An excellent sign is improved sector discipline. The
big producers are making the right noises: greater
focus on cost containment, innovation and capital
management, and less desire to invest for growth’s
sake. The prospect of higher dividends and even
special dividends in the resources sector is a
significant positive in 2014 and 2015.

Gaining exposure to commodity prices through
exchange-traded commodities eliminates company
and market risk, and was a smart strategy when
prices were in an uptrend. But with commodity prices
heading lower over the next few years, it makes
sense to focus on companies that can benefit from
production and efficiency gains.

Perhaps the bulls’ strongest argument is market
sentiment. Smart investors know the best time to buy
is when everyone else is selling. That is certainly true
of gold, which is at three-year lows. Mining service
companies and many junior explorers are also terribly
out of favour.

Stock-picking skills needed

The outlook for 2014
Setting out bull and bear arguments for commodity
prices and resource stocks provides context for such
a large, diverse sector. I favour the pessimistic view:
that commodity prices are in a multi-year downtrend,
with sharp rallies likely to feature when the sector is
oversold.
There will be decent trading opportunities in big
resource stocks in 2014, but good luck if you can get
in and out of the sector at the right time. And the rally
in several resource stocks in the second half of 2013
has brought the sector rapidly back to fair value.
For long-term investors, such as self managed super
funds, the best time to buy resource stocks is when
investment in new projects has stalled; the best time
to sell is when investment peaks. The resources
investment boom is far from over, and several giant
resource projects, particularly in liquefied natural gas,
are still to come on stream.

Focus on a few high-quality producers, rather than
“buying the sector” through an exchange-traded fund
over resource stocks in the S&P/ASX 200 index.
Making money from resources in 2014 will require
adept stock-picking rather than chasing sector-wide
gains.
I always favour minerals producers over explorers
and resource services companies – and especially so
now. Lower commodity prices will be a death knell for
many marginal, single-commodity exploration
companies in the next few years. And the unwinding
of the resources investment boom means more
trouble for resource services providers – and even
lower share prices for many this year.
BHP Billiton offers modest value at $37.77. The rally
from the 52-week low of $30.43 has eroded the
easier gains when BHP was oversold, and the
consensus analyst 12-month share price target is
about $37.
I am more bullish, and see BHP trading around $40
within 12 months thanks to higher-than-expected iron
ore production and a resilient iron ore price (relative
to market expectations) – at least for 2014. A 10-15%
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return (including dividends) this year looks
reasonable, and BHP has potential to surprise on the
upside if commodity prices perform better than
expected and the Australian dollar retreats. BHP
looks better long-term value that Rio Tinto and
Fortescue.
For the risk takers
Owning shares in gold miners will not suit most
SMSFs. However, the risk takers might find Newcrest
Mining an interesting contrarian idea. Although the
gold price has a challenged short-term outlook,
Newcrest looks reasonable long-term value at $8.67.
It has rallied from the 52-week low of $6.96 but it is a
shadow of the previous high of almost $25.

rise of middle-class consumers in Asia leads to higher
demand for precious metals, and as inflation
becomes a bigger threat in the next few years.
- Tony Featherstone is a former managing editor of
BRW and Shares magazines. All prices and analysis
at January 5, 2014.
Important: This content has been prepared without
taking account of the objectives, financial situation or
needs of any particular individual. It does not
constitute formal advice. Consider the
appropriateness of the information in regards to your
circumstances.

Newcrest (NCM)

Source: Yahoo
Newcrest is doing a good job on cost cutting and
productivity gains, and its first-quarter production was
better than the market expected. This is a company
with a lot to prove after a disastrous 2013. For all of
its well-documented problems, Newcrest has one of
the higher-quality, long-life resource bases in the
global gold sector, and an asset that would take
decades to replicate. It also has a lot of costs that can
still come out of the business, and scope for greater
efficiency gains.
Newcrest has a savvy new chairman in Peter Hay
and is expected to have a new CEO in the second
half of 2014. The consensus 12-month price target of
analysts is about $11.
Newcrest looks undervalued after its horrendous falls.
Gold has interesting medium-term prospects as the
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Chart of the week - Best and worst of 2013
Any good fund manager or researcher will tell you that past returns are no indication of future returns, so just
because something did well last year, doesn't meant it will outperform this year. But that doesn't mean best and
worst lists aren't interesting.
The best and worst stock performers of 2013 table below, shows that last year resources weren't very popular
and retail and IT/comms companies were. Overall the share market was up 15%, so if anything, what our list
does show is that savvy stock pickers can be rewarded (and not so savvy ones will be punished).

Important: This content has been prepared without taking account of the objectives, financial situation or needs
of any particular individual. It does not constitute formal advice. Consider the appropriateness of the information
in regards to your circumstances.
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